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BY EMAIL

Mrs Wendy Gough

Programme Officer for

Havering Local Development Framework

C/o Havering Town Hall

Main Road

Romford

Essex

RM1 3BD






8th October 2007

Dear Ms Gough

HAVERING PUBLIC EXAMINATION OF THE DRAFT DEVELOPMENT CONTROL POLICIES: FURTHER WRITTEN EVIDENCE

Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) to submit further written evidence in respect of the Public Examination of Havering’s Development Control Policies. 

The HBF have considered the draft document and would like to submit further written evidence (attached) in respect of the following policies identified by the Inspector for further discussion:

DC2: Market Housing Mix

DC50: Sustainable Design and Construction

DC 51: Renewable energy

DC50: Sustainable Design and Construction

Thank you again for giving the HBF opportunity to contribute to the plan making process in Havering. 

Yours sincerely
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

PUBLIC EXAMINATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT CONTROL POLICIES

Further written representation 


Home Builders Federation

025/0114/DC2/4B

Market Housing Mix

1.
While the HBF recognises the need for a range of house types and sizes to help create mixed and balanced communities, it objects strongly to any attempt by Havering Council to specify the market housing mix. The Council should not be in a position to impose restrictions on housing development that goes beyond the processes of planning and they should not attempt to interfere with the ability of the housing industry to respond to market demands, otherwise this may adversely effect the ability of the market to meet needs. While PPS3 allows Local Planning Authorities to set out the size and type of the affordable housing element (see para.22) it makes no provision for them to determine the market mix. 

2.
The HBF considers it wholly inappropriate and unacceptable for the Council to seek to intervene in the operation of the private housing market by dictating what product housebuilders should build. Housebuilders respond to needs identified through the household projections and would not build products for which there is no demand. It is our view the effect of this policy will be to provide an oversupply of one and two bed homes (24% and 41% respectively, almost two thirds of the borough’s overall supply) in an area which has much greater potential than say some inner London boroughs to accommodate more family sized homes. 

3.
The HBF also objects to the overly prescriptive use by the Council of the Mayor’s density matrix in the location of housing types.  We would remind the Council that the density matrix is only intended as guidance. It is not policy and it is not meant to be applied as a policy tool in its own right. It is merely one factor to be taken into consideration. The Further Alterations to the London Plan, at paragraph 3.15(i) merely require planning applications to “reflect” the density matrix; they do not require that the matrix is “slavishly adhered to”. That implies there is a degree of flexibility in what will be deemed acceptable or suitable for any particular site and that other factors will be weighed in balance alongside the guidance provided by the matrix. 

4.
We would also dispute any attempt by the Council to concentrate all larger sized housing in suburban wards and higher density schemes in town centres. Some suburban areas can accommodate higher density schemes. Conversely, some town centres may require a greater proportion of family sized housing. Either way, this should be left to housebuilders to judge based upon market signals. It should also be pointed out that housing at high density can also be high quality so it should not automatically be assumed that high density housing will detract from local character. The important point is that the matrix is applied in a sensible way rather than being the single determinant of whether or not a planning application is acceptable.

5.
On this basis, HBF does not believe that the policy is in keeping with national policy. Since the specification of market housing mix and location is not set out in national policy it should be deleted.

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

PUBLIC EXAMINATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT CONTROL POLICIES

Further written representation 


Home Builders Federation

025/0115/DC50/9

Sustainable Design and Construction

1.
This policy is out-dated given the more recent announcement of Code for Sustainable Homes. Even so the HBF strongly objects to the stipulation of design criteria in planning documents. These are invariably Building Regulation matters and are being addressed by the Code for Sustainable Homes. The HBF, therefore, objects to the imposition of any additional standards by local authorities seeking to control the design and construction of new market housing. We would draw your attention to paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1), which states that:

“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”

2.
We believe, therefore, that the approach to sustainable design and construction is unsound. The energy performance of new buildings is determined by Part L of the Building Regulations and there are planned amendments to this regulation for 2010 and 2013 to ensure that all new homes are 'zero carbon' by 2016 as outlined in Building a Greener Future.  Where developers choose to adopt the Code for Sustainable Homes they will be building to higher energy and water conservation levels as set out in the Code and again this is not a planning matter. The levels of energy consumption are also being monitored by the introduction of Energy Performance Certificates, again pursuant to calculations required by Building Regulations.

3.
Under the circumstances, any attempt to make planning permission conditional upon housing being ‘built to a high standard of sustainable construction’ is contrary to national planning legislation and guidance. The first sentence of the draft policy: “planning permission for major new developments will only be granted where they are built to a high standard of sustainable construction” should therefore be deleted. 

4.
We therefore feel that the wording of this policy should be amended to include the words to the effect that compliance with the Code for Sustainable Homes will be encourage in all applications. 

5.
Also we feel that the definition of what constitutes a ‘major development’ departs from normal understanding within the context of London. For the London Mayor, a major development site – a site which is referable to him – is one consisting of 500 or more units. This may be reduced to 100 units in due course (see for example paragraph 35, page 80 of the Mayor’s Draft Housing Strategy), but even so this is much greater than the definition contained here, which defines a major site as one of 10 or more units. If such a policy was to apply to such relatively small sites, this could have a significantly adverse effect on deliverability. The costs of compliance would render most small sites economically unviable for development, thereby impacting on housing delivery (especially in suburban areas where smaller pocket developments are usually the most that can be achieved) with the ultimate effect of stretching affordability and restricting the supply of homes where people aspire to live. 

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

PUBLIC EXAMINATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT CONTROL POLICIES

Further written representation 


Home Builders Federation

025/0116/DC 51/7

025/0117/DC51/9

Renewable energy

1.
The house-building industry strongly supports the need to consider energy efficiency and incorporate energy efficient technologies (where relevant) in the design process but we believe that this policy is unsound. However, we feel that the prescription of minimum percentages for the incorporation of certain types of micro-renewable energy technologies (e.g. photovoltaics; wind turbines, bio-mass) is neither constructive nor beneficial in helping to tackle the long-term challenge of climate change.

2.
The industry believes that the best way to improve the energy efficiency of new housing stock and to promote renewable energy is not through the setting of arbitrary percentage targets, but through innovations in materials and technology development and the economies of scale available to house builders to incorporate the best of these new technologies in the construction process. We therefore have strong reservation about Havering’s proposal for all ‘major’ developments to meet 10% of its energy requirements from renewable sources. We believe such an approach could fragment efforts to achieve economies of scale and prevent a concerted focus from the supply chain in developing the most promising new products efficiently. 

3.
We are unconvinced that the generation of energy via micro-renewables will help to reduce carbon emissions (for many reasons, but not least because of the energy consumed by domestic appliances inside the home). They will have a part to play, but we believe that the reduction of CO2 is best tackled through the design and construction of homes, and, at the macro-scale, through investment in cleaner power generation by Central Government. A plethora of micro-renewables spread across the UK’s 25 million homes, all in need routine servicing (by people in vans) and eventual replacement after a couple of decades, strikes us as an inefficient use of resources (for the time being at least: scientists in Japan and China – countries particularly expert in the development of photovoltaic panels – agree that really competitive devices are still 20 or 30 years away).

4.
Quite apart from the futility of setting an unmeasurable target (because of difficulties associated with agreeing what to measure on new development sites – what will be the baseline measurement?) it is not sensible to set a percentage of renewable sources for any size of development given the current state of the micro-renewables market.  Only solar collectors are anything like a viable on-site option – all the other options currently available are expensive, inefficient and offer no security of supply in the longer term.

5.
If Havering wishes to encourage developers to strive for lower energy use it should consider negotiating lower carbon dioxide emissions which can be measured using Energy Performance Certificates and which also allow the developer the chance to build some of this requirement into the envelope of the building so that it lasts for the life of the dwelling

6.
The HBF is also wary about the viability of on-site renewables – whether CHP/CCHP or micro-renewables. As the draft policy acknowledges, some schemes may be too small to make the provision of renewables economically viable. Moreover, such systems may be inappropriate or unfeasible on some development sites. We feel a better approach would be to focus on the target of reducing carbon emissions across the borough, while being flexible and creative in how this might be achieved. We also believe it should be for the developer, in discussion with the local planning authority and energy providers, to decide what is the most appropriate, cost-effective and reliable form of renewable energy generation on each site. 

7.
Devising successful energy solutions for new developments should not run counter to, or in advance of, current research and regulation for the evolution of a low carbon energy market. Residents on these new housing schemes will be looking for security of supply and safeguards against fuel poverty. They will, consequently, want assurances about the supply of the fuel sources involved. 

8.
Also, given the problems which have beset BedZed’s CHP system and other renewable energy systems, this could affect the marketability of a development. Havering might want to consider the implications of adopting this policy should these forms of energy supply prove inadequate or unpopular. It should address this question directly in its proposed Sustainable Construction SPD.  

9.
Havering should also be clear as to how, and by whom, renewable energy systems will be financed and maintained. This should be clarified and this could represent an additional and onerous cost for developers. This could inhibit housing delivery if the imposition of additional obligations renders sites incapable of economic development, or worsen affordability.

10.
Once again, as in the case of policy DC50, the Council propose that this policy should apply to “major developments” – here defined as schemes of 10 or more dwellings. This should be deleted as there is no national or regional policy precedent for this and it will, without a doubt, have a major impact upon housing deliverability. 

11.
We therefore feel that the Policy should be redrafted in the light of these comments, and it should include the caveat “wherever practicable’ to ensure a workable, flexible approach. 

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

PUBLIC EXAMINATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT CONTROL POLICIES

Further written representation 


Home Builders Federation

025/0118/DC72/4B

Planning Obligations

1.
Paragraph 1.3 supporting this policy is inconsistent with national policy guidance should be amended to include the word ‘all’ to fully reflect the aim of Paragraph B5 of Circular 5/05. We recommend that the paragraph is amended so that it reads:

“In line with Circular 5/05, paragraph B5 agreements will only be entered into where all the following tests are met:”

